A Precious Blood Understanding for the Parish
I want to share with you the ways in which St. Mary's Parish works in the context of a Precious Blood ecclesiology.  It begins with the vision of lay leadership.  Several phrases of the pastoral council vision statement always stand out to me as examples of a Precious Blood spirit of thinking: "becoming a community of service," "developing each person's ministry," "in our eucharistic gatherings," "bringing us deeper union," "providing comfort in sorrow," and "confirming our hope."

One of the ways that we keep our priority on the ministry of the Word is the decision to have a parish mission every year in Spanish and English.  As ministers of the gospel and the Word, we emphasize and are committed to providing for catechist training and certification.

Here at St. Mary's we have a vision of ourselves as gathered "and with your blood purchased for God from every race and tongue, of every people and nation," (Rev. 5: 9-10) to give praise to God by what we do in service to one another, and our God.  The parish has a history of sponsoring Southeast Asian families and most recently of resettling a refugee family of eight from Eritrea.  Not yet fulfilled, we glimpse the reign of God among us and are encouraged by God's free gift of grace to work together on the reign of God.

The concept of "reverse mission" has been introduced into the life of the parish.  We have the unique opportunity here with the presence of several cultures rubbing shoulders to open our hearts to the richness embedded in each other's spirituality.  There is a spirit of realizing that we have things to learn from one another: that one culture's ways do not dominate others, but that the gospel needs constantly to be received anew into our hearts.

Our parish has been very blessed by a number of prophetic people who call us to justice.  In our times of violence and bloodshed we have pulled together to face the issues of gun control that wound our whole community here on the high plains.  We've had a significant number of violent deaths in the parish.  A parish under the banner of the Precious Blood comes to face these things.

We use glass vessels at the eucharist in order to make the Blood of Christ as visible a presence to all as possible.

Our decision-making process no longer includes voting.  We decide things in a format of prayer, sharing, and consensus.

As I read over the phrases of a Precious Blood ecclesiology as written last summer, I am overwhelmed by the things we yet need to be doing here.  But at the same time, I am encouraged by the number of people involving themselves in the enterprise of the reign of God.

The contents of a Precious Blood way of being church are very attractive to us and we can strive together to implement these values...There is interest in hearing from other parishes and ministries under the banner of the Precious Blood and what is growing and developing among them.  I hope that this begins a dialogue among us about how we are becoming and being church as we carry out our apostolates in the framework of St. Gaspar, our founder and apostle of the Precious Blood.
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